
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
TO:  Members, OCC Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Jon H. Larson, Ph.D. 
  President 
 
SUBJECT: Items of Interest for the November 5, 2007, Board Meeting 
 
DATE: October 31, 2007 
 
 
 
Enrollment
 
The ten-week Fall Quick Term began on Wednesday, October 11th.  This year, 695 
students registered for a total of 3,113 credits, representing an increase in total 
enrollment of 49.5%, with an increase in total credit hours of 45.6% over last year.  
Full-time enrollment is up 37 students, or 19.4%, and part-time student enrollment is 
up 51.6% at 658 students. 
 
The combined total unduplicated headcount for the Fall Semester and the Fall Quick 
Term is 10,046, an increase of 7.3% from 9,362 last year.  The total number of credits 
is 96,840, up 7.8% from last year’s total of 89,872.  This is the first time in the history 
of the college that student enrollment exceeded 10,000 in the Fall Semester and the 
Fall Quick Term combined. 
 
Commission on Higher Education
 
Ocean County College hosted the New Jersey Commission on Higher Education 
monthly meeting on Friday, October 26th, in the Technology Building Lecture Hall.  
We were selected as one of only two Commission meetings to be held on college 
campuses this academic year. 
 



The meeting agenda, under Advocacy and Initiatives, allowed me to address the 
Commissioners.  Naturally, I was pleased to have the opportunity to speak about 
Ocean County College’s achievements.  I have attached a copy of my remarks for 
your review. 
 
Ocean County College Audit
 
The Ocean County College 2007 Report of Audit for the fiscal year ended June 30, 
2007, will be presented to the trustees for acceptance on Monday.  I am pleased to 
inform you that the auditor concludes that the financial statements present fairly the 
financial position of the business-type activities of the college and that no deficiencies 
in internal control over financial reporting were identified. 
 
Representatives from the auditing firm, Bowman and Company, will present their 
findings to the members of the Finance Committee and the full Board on Monday. 
 
GED Testing at Ocean County College
 
At its March 27, 2006, meeting, the Board accepted a grant from the Ocean County 
Private Industry Council for costs to provide administration for General Educational 
Development (GED) testing at Ocean County College.  The first test was administered 
in May 2006 and, since then, 754 people have been tested, 533 first-time testers and 221 
retests.  The grant was renewed this past May through June 30, 2008. 
 
Ms. Linda Capuano, Director of Testing, Adaptive Services, and GED Chief 
Examiner, will attend Monday’s meeting to share with you interesting demographic 
information gleaned from a recent New Jersey Department of Education survey on 
the type of person who has taken the GED test at the college, including the age, gender, 
and ethnicity of testers. 
 
Annual Harvest Party
 
The Ocean County College Alumni Association’s 11th Annual Harvest Party was 
held on Saturday, October 13th, in the College Center.  The Harvest Party began in 
1997 as a service project by then-President of Phi Theta Kappa Monica Vermeulen, 
whom, some of you will recall, was the student/alumni representative on the Board of 
Trustees in 1999-2000. 
 
The Harvest Party provides a day of fun activities and refreshments for children who 
have suffered the devastating effects of cancer and for their families.  Beginning in 
1997 with a very modest budget, the event is now supported with generous donations 
of funding, food, entertainment, supplies, and time.  Each year, almost 300 guests are 
in attendance, with invitations being distributed by organizations that support families 
of children diagnosed with cancer. 
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In 1999, the Alumni Association assumed sponsorship of the Harvest Party, and, in 
coordination with Ms. Kathy Buffum, Assistant Director of Resource Development, 
Ms. Vermeulen continues to be the guiding force behind the event.  
 
I have invited Ms. Vermeulen to be with us at Monday’s meeting to talk with you 
about the Harvest Party as well as to provide us with the opportunity to recognize her 
for her deep continuing commitment to this very special event. 
 
Ocean County College Athletic Hall of Fame
 
Four alumni-athletes and one athletic coach will be honored at the OCC Athletic Hall 
of Fame Induction Dinner on Tuesday, November 13th, at 6 p.m. at the Eagle Ridge 
Golf Club in Lakewood.  The Master of Ceremonies for the evening will again be 
Mr. Kevin Williams, Sports/Community Relations Director at WOBM AM/FM.  
Ms. Kathy Buffum also provides coordination with the Athletic Department for the 
dinner. 
 
The Athletic Hall of Fame honors distinguished OCC alumni-athletes, former 
coaches, and others whose achievements have had a significant impact on the college’s 
athletic program.  The 2007 inductees include Ms. Lorraine Farrell Airey ’72, 
basketball, field hockey, tennis; Ms. Barbara Farrell Meyer ’77, basketball, field 
hockey; Ms. Eunice Farrell Pschorr ’70, basketball, cheerleading, field hockey, tennis; 
Ms. Cynthia Patton Stout ’90, softball, swimming; and Professor Hy Mittleberg, 
Coach, cross country, swimming, wrestling. 
 
Ocean County College Sailing Program

The Ocean County College Sailing Team took first place in the Philly Fleet Race 
hosted by the University of Pennsylvania, even though the team consists of freshman 
students.  The regatta was held at the Corinthian Yacht Club on the Delaware River.  

OCC's team of Joe Lepis and Stephanie Pretty sailed in the A Division race. Another 
team of Brenden Hogan and Luci Saraceno sailed in the B Division.  

Both teams easily finished first in the event the weekend of September 29th and 30th.  
The team defeated four-year colleges and universities, including Army, Delaware, 
Fordham, George Washington, Monmouth, Villanova, and the University of 
Pennsylvania.  

This weekend, eighteen teams from the Middle Atlantic Intercollegiate Sailing 
Association will take part in the 2007 Club Championship, which will be hosted by 
Ocean County College on the Toms River between Money Island and the Pine Beach 
Yacht Club.  The event is sponsored by the law firm of Carluccio, Leone, Dimon, 
Doyle, and Sacks. 
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Ocean County College Athletic Program
 
♦ Women’s Tennis – Coached by Mr. Stan Friedman, the women’s tennis team won 

the Garden State Athletic Conference with an undefeated 7-0 season.  The 
Region XIX Tournament was played on October 19th and 20th, where the OCC 
team finished in second place after being defeated by Brookdale Community 
College, 10-9.  The team, however, qualified for the National Tournament, which 
will be played in the spring. 

 
♦ Women’s Soccer – The women’s soccer team, coached by Mr. AJ Trump, our new 

Assistant Director of Athletics, advanced to the Garden State Athletic Conference 
Region XIX finals after a victory over Brookdale.  The team finished as the Region 
runner-up after a loss on October 27th to Gloucester County College. 

 
♦ Men’s Soccer – The men’s soccer team also advanced to the Region XIX 

Tournament but lost on October 21st to the first ranked team in the country, 
Union County College.  Mr. Jason Asch is the team coach. 

 
Veterans Day  
 
The Ocean County College annual Veterans Day ceremony will be held on Friday, 
November 9th, at 11 a.m. at the Veterans Memorial on the campus mall.  A reception 
will immediately follow in the College Center Solar Lounge.  In the event of rain, all 
activities will take place in the Fine Arts Theatre. 
 
The guest speaker this year will be Captain Jon Carey Harding, United States Navy, 
who is the Executive Officer at the Naval Air Engineering Station in Lakehurst.  Also 
participating in the program will be the Color Guard, Marine Corps League, 
Attachment 796, Toms River; the OCC Concert Band Trombone Ensemble; and the 
Rifle Squad, American Legion, Post 129, Toms River.  “Taps” will be played by 
Mr. Frank Richetti, United States Marine Corps League. 
 
Please join us for this important ceremony to honor our veterans. 
 
Security Task Force
 
The Security Task Force, after conducting its review of campus emergency 
procedures, recommended that a user-friendly version of the college’s emergency 
plans would be useful.   
 
Additionally, upon the recommendation of the Task Force, CruiserAlert has been added 
to the campus communication systems.  CruiserAlert is a component of our campus 
portal system, OceanCruiser, which will allow the college to quickly and effectively 
react to urgent situations with swift and targeted text messages to the campus 
community.  Beginning October 22nd, students and employees are being provided with 
the opportunity to subscribe to the CruiserAlert program for emergency notifications. 
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As additional Security Task Force recommendations are implemented in the future, I 
will keep you informed. 
 
NJ STARS Reception
 
A tea reception is planned for Monday, December 10th, at 2 p.m. following the Board 
meeting.  The tea, which will be held in the Library Tower Room, will recognize the 
accomplishments of NJ STARS students who will be completing their degree 
requirements in December. 
 
Please consider joining me and other administrators to congratulate these NJSTARS 
students. 
 
New Jersey Council of County Colleges
 
The next Trustee Educational Seminar sponsored by the New Jersey Council of 
County Colleges is scheduled for Monday, November 19th, from 5 to 6 p.m. at 
Forsgate Country Club in Monroe Township.  This retreat will focus on “Effective 
Management of Construction Projects,” a particularly appropriate subject given the 
new construction and facilities renewal projects that are or will be underway on our 
campus.  
 
If you are interested in attending the seminar, please let me know. 
 
Ocean County College Trustee Retreat
 
The final Trustee Retreat of this year is scheduled for Friday, November 30th, from 
12 noon to 3 p.m. in the Technology Building Conference Room.  One of the items on 
the agenda will be a discussion regarding Board of Trustees self-evaluation—why 
boards should engage in self-evaluation, what can be expected from the evaluation, and 
how results from the evaluation can be used. 
 
The remainder of the retreat will be devoted to open discussion among trustees, per 
our agreement at the September retreat. 
 
Campus Space/Classroom Utilization
 
With our increased enrollment and our anticipation of future growth, the utilization of 
our facilities in a creative and effective manner becomes a priority.  With our new 
academic building not scheduled for completion until fall 2009, the 2008-2009 
academic year will be a particularly critical period in meeting the demands of an 
increased student population. 
 
Resource 25, a Datatel-based system for overseeing the use of campus facilities, is 
currently being utilized to produce data which will assist in the development of the 
2008-2009 academic schedule.  Programs are being developed to provide customized 
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facilities utilization reports that will be the basis for recommendations to maximize 
the use of our space on campus.  I have asked Ms. Janet Hubbs, Assistant to the 
President for Institutional Effectiveness, to coordinate this facilities capacity 
utilization review and present recommendations for my consideration. 
  
Commendations
 
♦ Mr. Dave Wolfe, Special Assistant to the President and New Jersey Assemblyman, 

was honored on October 24th at the New Jersey Chamber of Commerce Legislative 
Awards Reception in Basking Ridge.  Every year, four outstanding state legislators 
and a proactive business leader are recognized for their dedication to improving the 
quality of life in New Jersey.   

 
Assemblyman Wolfe was honored for his commitment to ensuring that New Jersey 
has a highly skilled and educated workforce through his involvement in the 
Assembly Education Committee.  He has also introduced key government reform 
legislation, which includes the ban on dual office holding to prohibiting Legislature 
members from voting on bills in which they have a personal interest. 

♦ Dr. Frank Wetta was selected to make a presentation at the National Council for 
Continuing Education and Training Annual Conference from October 7th to 9th 
in Louisville, Kentucky.  The Council is committed to providing its members with 
benefits that keep them up to date on new trends, help maintain a personal and 
professional network, and give access to the latest leading edge programs 
throughout the country.  Dr. Wetta’s presentation was titled “Meeting Increasing 
Workforce and Customized Training Demands with Hybrid Online/Onsite 
Instruction – Ocean County College’s One Day Per Week Nursing Program.” 
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Remarks to the Commission, 10-26-07 
OCEAN COUNTY COLLEGE:  Moving Forward 
Dr. Jon Larson, President, OCC 
 

 

Thank you, Chairman Downes, members of the Commission, my fellow president, Ed 

Yaw, and our friend and colleague, Jane Oates.  On behalf of the Board of Trustees, and the 

faculty, staff and students of OCC, it is my pleasure to welcome you, and the Commission staff, 

to our beautiful campus here in Ocean County. 

 

With us today are our Board of Trustees Chairman, Van Thulin, Chair of our Foundation 

Board, Dave Wintrode, senior members of our leadership team, and colleagues from Kean 

University.       

 

It is with deep pride that I speak to you this morning about the rapid growth and 

development of Ocean County College, a very fine academic institution, a college moving 

forward, a phenomenon that we believe strongly affirms the commitment that the State of New 

Jersey has made over the last forty-plus years to its public two-year colleges, a commitment that 

needs to continue to keep pace with the growth of this vibrant, creative and responsive sector.  

We realize and appreciate the depth of your commitment to our vitally important mission. 

 

This growth is a phenomenon that also identifies a profound change in our sector and 

defines the emergence of a “new community college,” one which seeks continuously to broaden 

its intellectual mission, to improve and strengthen its academic quality; one that carves out new 

territories, and impacts our fundamental raison d’etre as we face our responsibility for addressing 

the educational needs of our county, state, and nation. 

 

As noted in a 2007 publication titled, “Tough Choices OR Tough Times,” issued by the 

Commission on Skills of the American Workforce, utilizing research from the National Center on 

Education and the Economy, “This is a world in which a very high level of preparation in 

reading, writing, speaking, mathematics, science, literature, history, and the arts will be an 

indispensable foundation for everything that comes after for most members of the workforce, who 

will have to be … good at both analysis and synthesis, [and be] creative and innovative, self-

 



 2

disciplined and well-organized, able to learn very quickly and work well as a member of a team 

and have the flexibility to adapt quickly to frequent changes in the labor market.  It is a world in 

which comfort with ideas and abstractions is the passport to a good job, in which creativity and 

innovation are the keys to the good life, in which high levels of education – a very different kind 

of education than most have had – are going to be the only security there is.”  All of us involved 

with New Jersey higher education, but especially community colleges, are responsible for 

responding to this challenge—through continuous growth and adaptation. 

 

   One of the simplest measures of our growth at OCC is the exceptional enrollment 

increases that we continue to experience.  Over the past seven years, we have seen an almost 29% 

increase in student enrollments during the regular academic terms and far greater increases in 

Quick Terms and several summer sessions; this fall our traditional semester and Quick Term 

topped 10,000 students for the first time in the college’s history.  Our credit hours in the 

Kean@Ocean program have increased 95.3% in the past year and our Kean student numbers have 

swelled from 369 to 594, or 61%.  Along with a copy of my remarks, I have provided you with a 

detailed report on the progress of our unique partnership with Kean University through the 

Kean@Ocean Alliance.   

 

And, with the largest number of NJ STARS students in the state last year, we have 

increased that number this year by 28% to our current total of 574 STARS students, still an all-

New Jersey high.  While these are impressive numbers, and speak strongly of the success of our 

college, they are characteristic of the extraordinary success of the entire community college sector 

in New Jersey and of our ability to fulfill our missions and meet the evolving needs of our 

students with quality programs and superior teaching.  We are privileged to have a New Jersey 

STARS student and an OCC graduate enrolled in the Kean@Ocean degree completion program 

here with us today.  Please welcome STARS student, Molly Rose, and Kean@Ocean student, 

John Richards.        

 

Naturally, having more students means that we need more space, and so we have 

undertaken an ambitious facilities development plan that includes new construction, facilities 

renovation, and increased attention to major deferred maintenance needs.  Though we are 

engaged in far too many projects to describe in detail here today, a comprehensive report is 

available on the college’s web site. While the construction will create a modicum of 

inconvenience and temporary dislocation for us, our efforts will, in the end, dramatically expand 
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our campus and enlarge our service areas.  And this comprehensive capital improvements plan—

ours and those of all New Jersey community colleges—identifies one of the areas of greatest 

need: funds for capital construction. 

 

By February of 2008, Ocean County College will have completed a new Facilities Master 

Plan which will provide guidance for construction, renovation and site work on roads, parking, 

infrastructure, building locations, environmental permits, transportation impacts, signage, and 

athletic fields for an entirely new campus footprint essentially doubling the current developed 

campus area.   

 

Currently in progress is the first of three phases of the already-planned construction in the 

expansion of our Fine Arts Building.  The first phase is the construction of a new academic wing 

and is scheduled for completion by July 2008.  It is a 15,000 square foot addition housing seven 

new instructional spaces as well as faculty offices, lobbies, and support space.  The second and 

third phases will renovate the east and west wings including theater renovation with final 

completion scheduled for April 2009.  The new structure will be outfitted with photovoltaic cell 

panels on the roof to provide free electric energy from the Sun. 

 

We are also planning the construction of a new academic building, a 31,000 square foot 

building with fourteen hi-tech classrooms, two lap-top classrooms, and one PC computer lab as 

well as faculty offices, a faculty lounge, and a student lounge.  The structure will have additional 

parking for faculty and staff, a wireless environment and, like the Fine Arts Building, will be 

ADA and LEED compliant, utilizing various “green design” features.  Occupancy is planned for 

fall 2009. 

 

In addition, plans are under current review by the NJ State Department of Environmental 

Protection for the construction of  the J. Phillip Citta Community Sailing Center, primarily funded 

by former trustee Joseph A. Citta, in a near-by river front county park, in support of the college’s 

championship sailing program.  Our sailing team was the recent winner of the Penn Regatta 

where we defeated host University of Pennsylvania, Fordham, Drexel, Villanova, Delaware, 

Monmouth, Army and George Washington University.  We anticipate final approval very soon 

and construction will begin shortly thereafter.   
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As well, if you parked in front of the Fine Arts Center today, you may have noticed a new 

building near the North end of the tennis courts.  It is the new Ocean Inc. Child Development 

Center, a state-of-the-art facility for the children of our county and our college community.  

 

Construction of the Verizon wireless communication cell phone tower is due to begin in 

spring of 2008, to be located East of the Facilities Maintenance building, from which we will 

have the ability to provide a wide area wireless network covering the entire campus mall, as well 

as to permit Verizon to film a TV commercial on our entrance road, asking “can you hear me 

now?”   

 

Also, detailed plans and specifications for the Planetarium renovation are nearing 

completion with a projected reopening date of September 2008.  With regard to this item, I am 

pleased to report that the fundraising efforts for the Planetarium are phenomenal, sparked by the 

leadership and generosity of Trustee Stephan Leone and his wife Judi, as well as by the 

dedication of Trustee Judge Robert Fall, and the extraordinarily generous support of the Ocean 

County Board of Chosen Freeholders, and especially of our champion, Freeholder Director Jack 

Kelly. We are rapidly approaching our funding goals as we “reach for the stars.”  

 

We are also grateful for the wonderful outpouring of community support organized by 

the Save the Planetarium Committee which has been very active in grass roots community 

fundraising.  Also, as a result of the efforts of the OCC Foundation, all proceeds, more than 

$200,000 from this year’s Summer Gala, were dedicated to funding the new planetarium 

technology.    

 

In addition, we are engaged in an ambitious learning outcomes assessment program and 

an institutional planning process directly tied to resource allocation that have both been used as 

models for institutional effectiveness across the community college sector in the middle states 

region.  Our developmental program in reading and writing has undergone a major renovation in 

order to respond more readily and rapidly to the language skills needs of our student population, 

and our distance learning and information literacy education continues to expand exponentially to 

meet the challenges of the twenty-first century learning technologies. 

 

To respond to the heightened awareness of campus security issues caused by the tragedy 
at Virginia Tech University, we have formed a joint college-community task force to address the 
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many issues that bear on maintaining a safe and secure campus environment.  This summer, as 
part of the combined work of college and community personnel, we staged a live shooter drill 
here on campus with the Toms River Police Department headed by Chief Mike Mastronardy.  
The drill was treated as an actual event and both the college personnel and the police responded 
rapidly and effectively.  It served as a frightening reminder to all as to why we need to have 
effective readiness strategies for campus safety.       
 

Our Task Force, made up of highly qualified security personnel from the college and the 
community, has already taken many actions to better secure our campus with the purchase of a 
text messaging system and classroom security telephones.  It is in the process of purchasing other 
security items such as sirens, locks, additional security cameras, digital signs, and radios, to name 
just a few.  The four sub-committees of the Task Force have submitted final reports and so the 
new campus security plan will be in place very soon.  
 

We continue to offer global educational opportunities to our students, recently expanded 
to include exchanges with Kumamoto University in Southern Japan.  I recently traveled to Japan 
with Dr. Dawood Farahi, President of Kean University, along with Dr. Robert Cirasa, Executive 
Director of Kean@Ocean, as well as with my OCC colleagues Dr. James McGinty, Dr, Frank 
Wetta, and Dr. Martin Novelli. This journey through Japan and to the university and our meetings 
with key persons from Kumamoto allowed us to add this Japanese partnership to our growing and 
impressive list of partnerships within a global learning network which include active initiatives 
with universities and cultural institutions in Israel, China, England, Italy and others. 
 

We have taken advantage of our unique location on the New Jersey shore and within the 
Jersey Pinelands to offer educational programming and co-curricular activities that use the natural 
environment as both their laboratory and their playing field.  The Barnegat Bay National Estuary 
Program (BBNEP) and the Ocean County College sailing team have demonstrated that there is no 
better ecological research source for estuarial study and no better training ground for competitive 
sailing than our own Barnegat Bay.  
 

There is not enough time this morning to list for you the myriad activities that define a 
college on the move, a college that has viewed deep change as the fundamental energy that 
defines its vision.  We embrace change because we must, because it is the nature of the world in 
which we live, because, quite simply, we change or we wither.  To succeed, we need your 
understanding, your help, and your support in this our most important partnership of all, our 
partnership with you who enable and endorse our mission and our very being. 

 
Thank you—and, again, welcome to Ocean County College.        



T
HE COMMISSION ON HIGHER 
EDUCATION’S 1998 capacity
study cited serious access 

defi ciencies to public baccalaureate 
higher education in the NJ coastal region.  The 2003 study A Blueprint for Excellence 
exhorted creative, cost effective solutions to address capacity issues, provide education 
in underserved regions, meet high-demand program needs, and accommodate a diverse 
population and working adults.  The 2005 report cited fi scal constraints as impediments.  

Kean@Ocean

 degree completion program serving students seeking the baccalaureate
 addresses need for accessible higher education using affordable NJ institutions 
 increases capacity for Kean with minimal investment
 accommodates increase in NJ high school graduates seeking NJ higher education
 addresses needs of geographically-bound working adults  
 reduces outmigration of coastal region students, who leave at a signifi cantly higher rate 
 promotes economic vitality of the coastal region 
 provides a better-educated workforce to attract employers to the area

Student Demand

 fall 2007 semester, 594 students enrolled in 92 sections of Kean@Ocean classes
 Kean@Ocean enrollment increase of 61.1% from Fall 2006 
 spring 2008 110 sections of Kean@Ocean classes scheduled
 350 OCC students still in associate programs enrolled in Kean Joint Admissions 
 three years of OCC record-breaking enrollment, in part attributable to Kean@Ocean
 opportunity to achieve associate and bachelor’s degree for less than $25,000
 residents with geographical or fi nancial constraints gain access to baccalaureate 

High Demand Degree Completion Opportunities

 13 bachelor’s degree programs seamlessly articulated: Accounting; Criminal Justice; 
Elementary Education K-5, Elementary Education K-8; English; History, History–Teacher 
Education option; Management; Media & Film – Film Option;  Nursing, Physical Education 
and Health; Sociology; and Special Education K-5

Cost Effective 

 uses renovated classrooms and other instructional space available at off-peak times 
 shared library, disability, testing, student center, and food services

Resource Sharing

 Kean and Ocean currently share a wide range of space and services that have not to date 
required duplication.  This plan will change in the expansion to a Kean branch campus, but 
the current minimal investment meets the needs of Kean@Ocean students.


